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COUNCIL NEWS
Ordinary Council 
Meeting Dates

Friday 9th February

Wednesday 23rd March 

Wednesday  27th April 

Wednesday 25th May 

Wednesday 22nd June 

Wednesday 27th July

Wednesday 24th August

Wednesday 21st September

Wednesday 26th October

Wednesday 23rd November

Thursday 15th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott Street, 
Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session which 
is held at the beginning of each 
Council Meeting.

CEO Repor t

As is the case in every monthly report that is presented I can 
categorically state that the previous month has been flat out and 
the coming month promises to go up another level.

I can joyfully report that I have finally completed the Road Use 
Agreement between the Shire and Hastings. This has been a most 
challenging and time consuming process but I believe the 
agreement reached provides a process for the up-grade and 
maintenance of our asset and also provides certainty for Hastings 
so that they can now go-ahead and start the necessary works 
required.

I have had another set-back on the being able to progress an ILUA 
for the land adjacent to Hatch Street. The ILUA was scheduled to 
be discussed on the 15th of September but this has now been put 
back for a third time to early October, fingers crossed. Once this is 
completed we can then progress developing a report as to what 
need to happen both administratively and on the ground in order 
to get freehold tit le for the various blocks.

Although I cannot report that MRWA have given us the extra $4.5M 
each year for the next 2 years to continue with the sealing of the 
Carnarvon to Meekatharra Road, I can report that the MRWA are 
supportive and have made recommendation to the Minister for 
Transport, things are now in the hands of the Minister and we wait 
with baited breath.

A brief unofficial conversation with our Auditors has indicated that 
the Shire will receive a clean Audit with no adverse findings. This is 
a direct reflection on all of our staff and in particular our 
Corporate Services Team.

As mentioned ?tidy towns? will be in town as part of the annual 
judging assessment. The town is looking an absolute treat, thanks 
to Sean and his crew. I reckon we are a better than even chance to 
take this out.

The Two Rivers Memorial Park is all-but finished with only some 
cement footpaths to be replaced after the opening event. Sean 
and Nat have installed the Tables with the bin surrounds still a 
month or two way. As part of the contract with GBSC we will keep 
a retention bank guarantee of $130k for 12 months as a 
contingency for any failures.

Preparations for the opening ceremony for the Park is well 
underway with invitations being sent to our neighbouring Shires, 
Melissa Price and other Shire dignitaries. We have secured two 
bands / performers with perhaps a surprise third. When we get a 
bit closer we will send out a full program of times and events.
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The coming month or so promises to be very full and challenging with an absolute 
dearth of events both Shire and personal related, starting on the 16/09/2022 going 
right through to late October.

Manager  of  Finance and Corporat e Services Repor t

Last week the Shire was visited by the Auditors from William Buck, who were onsite to 
conduct the End of Financial Year audit for 2021/22. The auditors were here for a full 
week, reviewing accounts, financial reports and documentation to support our 
organisations financial management, processes and procedures. An informal exit 
meeting was arranged with the auditors for the last day onsite and the overall 
feedback given was positive. Whilst there are still some samples to be provided to 
complete the review, the auditors and staff are keen to finalise the process come 
October 2022. The positive response is a direct reflection on all of our staff and in 
particular our Corporate Services Team.

The Corporate team have been incredibly busy this first quarter of the new financial 
year ? staff are progressing through the ?to-do-list? for several upcoming events 
including the Two Rivers Memorial Park Opening, preparing for the CRC?s 10 Year 
Anniversary, overseeing the delivery of a Community First Aid Course and 
coordinating the Integrated Planning Review.

The TCDO and I are working closely with Moore Australia to roll out the Integrated 
Planning Review process by promoting the community engagement workshop 
scheduled for 25th October 2022. The workshop will be held at the Pavillion and we 
are encouraging everyone to attend. This is an opportunity for all members of our 
community to have their say in the future of our region and ensure we continue to 
support growth and sustainability.

In addition to all of the promotion around our IPR process and the community 
engagement workshop, we have also issued surveys in person, by mail and online for 
our Strategic Community Plan. Again we are encouraging everyone to participate in 
the survey as this will assist staff and Moore Australia in collecting vital data needed to 
feed back into our integrated plans. We ask that Council act as advocates for this 
process and help our team get the word out to our community about the workshop 
and completing the survey.

Given what lays ahead, it is all systems go leading into October and we are hopeful 
that everything will run smoothly as staff ramp up for what is pegged to be one of our 
busiest months ahead.
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Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e

Aut hor  ? Ainsley Hardie, Tour ism  & Com m unit y Developm ent  Of f icer

August, saw another successful COVID and flu vaccine clinic at the Community 
Resource Centre with 12 residents attending on the day. The medical room has a 
start date of Wednesday October 5.A GP will be available on the first Wednesday of 
each month offering a bulk bill service and providing a range of services including 
women?s and men?s health specific checks, blood collection, medication reviews, 
specialist referrals, wound care and skin checks.A nurse will be visiting fortnightly 
from Wednesday October 12 who will be able to assist the GP with care planning 
and follow ups.

In August, Shire staff supported three RFDS visits with the most major a multiple 
fracture to a jaw from a hiking fall at Kennedy Range. It is a reminder of the 
multiple roles that staff play on a daily basis. The CRC is coordinating three first aid 
courses from Saturday 22 October through to Thursday 27 October. Staff from the 
Shire, the Gascoyne Junction Remote Community School, DBCA and members of 
the community are attending the course with total enrolments currently at around 
30. St Johns Ambulance who are facilitating the course will also be hosting free 
sessions at the school for students on the Friday as part of community service.

The events calendar for October through to December is full, and staff are working 
behind the scenes to ensure the success of each and every one.

Tour ism

Walking Tours have continued in Gascoyne Junction throughout August. As we near 
the end of this first season, the tours have been a great tool in gaining first hand 
data from those visiting the region and to better understand what they are looking 
for.

In late August, Carol Redford from Astrotourism WA visited the Shire to work on 
establishing a dark sky trail across the Shire. Gascoyne Junction will soon be joining 
the Astrotourism towns of WA, and a drive trail in conjunction with the Shires of 
Shark Bay and Carnarvon is underway to encourage visitors to tour through the 
region.Events are planned for 2023 for both around the Solar Eclipse event and a 
second event later in the year. Gascoyne Junction is also a prime candidate for 
being recognised as an International Dark Sky Town which has the potential to 
attract astrotourists from across the globe to enjoy our Dark Skies. This would 
involve an assessment of our street lighting which I have begun talks with Horizon 
Power over.

WAITOC are visiting the Kennedy Ranges for two days in late September with a 
video crew to create content for Wooramulla Eco Cultural Tours who are looking to 
start tours across the Ranges in 2023. They will be filming, the night sky and 
walking tours with a focus on native medicines and foods of the area.
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Manager  of  Works and Services Repor t

The judging panel from Tidy Towns will be visiting Gascoyne Junction on Thursday 
September 22 to see for themselves the pride and tidiness of the Junction. The 
town crew have been busy preparing. With the completion of the tourist park in 
sight and some recent rain the town is looking the goods. The town oval 
reticulation and top dressing is complete and with the recent rain it should start to 
pop. The new lawn has been installed at the tourist stop and has made a big 
difference.The final works and defect list is nearly complete and we are looking 
forward to the official opening in October.

THEM Earthmoving are party way through removing the redundant islands on 
Viveash Way. Unfortunately they discovered that the existing base course and sub 
grade was not acceptable and have excavated the unsuitable material out and are 
bringing in good quality material. Sealing was expected to be complete by now 
however we received 35mm of rain at the beginning of September which has 
delayed the work.

THEM are also halfway through completing the flood damage and betterment 
works on Bundagee Wash. Yuin Contracting will install a new concrete edge wall 
before the new seal is laid. Works are expected to be complete before October.

Our construction crew have completed the 4.8km reconstruction of Landor 
Meekatharra Road.Sealing is expected to take place from the 20th to 25th 
September. We will then prepare a further 500m to get on the front foot for next 
year?s sealing project.

At the time of writing this report I will attend a meeting on the 15th of September 
in Carnarvon with the Yinggarda Aboriginal Corporation to discuss the proposed 
Black Spot works on Ullawarra (Mt Sandiman Crest). We have secured funding 
from the WA State Black Spot Program to lower and widen a crest that has been 
identified as a risk to driver safety. The project is located approximately 1.3km 
form a proposed Aboriginal Heritage site. I will meet with YAC and hope to alleviate 
their concerns so the project can go ahead in October/November this year.

August and September have been quite busy in regards to procuring our capital 
plant and equipment for the 2022-23 financial year. I am pleased to say that all of 
our purchases have been tendered and or ordered and are in the process of being 
built or delivered.

ABBL Contracting has completed installing signage on the Cobra Gifford and 
Edmund Gifford Creek roads including guide post installation.While onsite, they 
also cleaned out two grids on the Cobra Dairy Creek road and have commenced 
signage installation around town. They will return in late September to complete 
the directional signage around town to tie in with the opening of the Two Rivers 
Memorial Park.

Our maintenance graders have completed the Carnarvon Mullewa Road and 
Pimbee Road. They will continue up Cobra Dairy Creek and across to Gifford Creek. 
The construction crew will water and roll section of the Landor Meekatharra and 
Landor Mount Augustus roads in time for the Landor Races.









   COUNCIL updat e....
                                                                  FLOOD   DAMAGE   REINSTATEMENT   REPORT    

















This article was originally 

published in The West 

Australian on Wednesday 

October 29, 2003.

bl ast  f r om 
t he past t his segment  of  t he gossip  expl or es  past   

ar t icl es on news and event s in t he upper  
gascoyne. 



    cal l ing  al l   l ocal  
cel ebr it ies...

The CRC is on the look out for our next 
SAY G'DAY candidates to star in future 

editions of the Gassy Gossip.

We want to know more about our community 
and our community is keen to get to know you!

So if you're interested in sharing more about 
yourself, like your favourite food, which footy 
team you support and what you like to do in 
your spare time, then contact the CRC now!

You could be our next local celebrity...























Chickpea Fr it t ers
INGREDIENTS

- 1 15-ounce canned chickpeas rinsed, drained
- ¼ cup all-purpose flour
- ¼ cup grated or shredded parmesan cheese
- 1 tablespoon chopped parsley
- 1 teaspoon cumin
- ½ teaspoon garlic powder
- ½ teaspoon salt
- ¼ teaspoon black pepper
- 2 tablespoons water
- 2 tablespoons canola oil

INSTRUCTIONS

1. In a medium bowl, combine the chickpeas, all-purpose flour, parmesan 
cheese, fresh herbs, cumin, garlic powder, salt and pepper. Add two 
tablespoons of water and use a fork or masher to combine the ingredients 
until they are well blended.

2. Divide the mixture into 6 equal parts and form into thin patties.
3. In a large pan, heat the oil until it 's shimmering. Then add the chickpea 

fritters and cook until browned and fully cooked through, about 2-4 minutes 
per side.

4. Place on a plate lined with a paper towel to absorb any excess oil, then serve 

with tahini sauce or any other sauce of choice.



OCTOBER

13 Jodie McTaggart

15 Wendy Hoseason-Smith

17 Raymond Hoseason-Smith

17 Oscar Hammarquist
22 Richard Dowker

24 Ken Kempton

26 Melanie Hammarquist

30    Freya Collins

30 Paula Hammarquist

NOVEMBER

4 Laney McKeough

14 Dustin Walker

21 Dot Hammarquist

DECEMBER

15 Ali Watson

16 Scarlett Boddington

27 Levi  ChongWee
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Gascoyne Junction Remote Community School is the beneficiary of $1000 from the 
Yangibana Social Club following their first fundraising quiz night and their on site Containers 
for Change Project.  

'The donation has been made possible through the generosity of on-site both contractors 
and employees.  Everyone was generous and we will have further social functions to be able 
to donate to charities around the Region,' said Yangibana Site Manager Dave Cunnigham. 

Dave presented the donation to School Principal Jackie Miller. The money will help fund 
equipment for the 12 children who attend the school.

Com m unit y Suppor t ing Com m unit y

Clean Up Aust ralia Day
On Friday September 16, the students and staff at Gascoyne Junction Remote Community 
School participated in the Great Northern Clean Up as part of Clean Up Australia Day.  Despite 
our remoteness it coincided with global celebrations being held  to Clean Up The World.    

MOVEMENT AND ACTIVITY

Movement matters. When our bodies move, 
so do our brains, enhancing mental clarity, 
improved mood, better brain function, 
'happy' hormone release and increased 
resilience.  Find ways to move your body at 
times of day that work for you.  Whatever 
our job or lifestyle, there is always an 
opportunity to move our body. Walking, 
dancing, cycling, sport, running a gym 
session and housework are all ways to get 
moving!

To get moving in Mental Health Week join 
us for the Gascoyne Junction Fun Run on 
Thursday October 13.    

Ment al Healt h Week: 8-15 Oct ober  2022
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Alys McKeough, Will Baston and Ainsley Hardie earlier in 2022 participated in the Australian 

Drought Resilience Leadership Program, and as a part of this experience submitted a 
grant proposal for a community event that would develop a sense of community and 
discuss how as a community we could build resilience in the services and support 
that is offered.  With the support of the Shire, a group of 25 Community Members 
set off on Friday September 16 to conquer the Kennedy Loop Track.  Over the 270km 
of driving, strangers became friends, communication  channels opened and new 
ideas for support and services were hatched.  Thanks to Alys for the catering, and 
Ainsley for the tour guiding. Thank you to Marion Crowe for a beautiful Welcome to 
Country, to Rennee Turner of Wooramulla Cultural Tours who shared her knowledge 
of  plants and medicine.  To John Collins from Trackcare for sharing ideas for 
improving tracks through the Upper Gascoyne and to Matt and Jake from Perth 
Observatory for sharing the night sky with us.  Finally a thank you to 
all that came along on the adventure. Your openness made for an incredible 
weekend. There have been requests to do it again so watch this space. 

Get  Upper  Rally The Range
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We have had several people ask why we are asking the 
community to bring along a plate to this year 's event.  

When we have asked for community feedback, the most 
common response we receive is that the community 
misses contributing and feeling a part of  the event, so  
in response to this, in 2022 we are asking for community 
members to help with creating the perfect Community 
Christmas Dinner by sharing their favourite side dishes, 
salads and desserts.  

We are asking pople to let  us know what they intend to 
bring so that we can make sure that we have enough of 
everything.  You can do this my returning the form in 
this edition of the Gassy Gossip or calling the CRC and 
letting us know. 

2022 Com m unit y Chr ist m as Par t y Br ing A Plat e 
WHY YOU ASK

Why is t he Com m unit y St rat egic Plan so im por t ant  
Over the past few weeks you will have seen information about the Community Strategic  Plan and the 
Community Survey in your mail, on the Shire social media and website.  Why is it important that you 
take part?  

Every four years, the Shire must engage outside consultants to work with the community to discover 
and assess what their needs and wants are. Input that is provided through the survey and at the 
community workshop on Tuesday Oct ober  25 will be used by these consultants to deliver to Council 
a list of community goals to work towards to deliver what is required by residents. The document 
becomes a living document around which
forward planning and budgeting can be set.
So what do you have to do?  Answer the questions
on the survey and attend the workshop, but put
on a thinking cap not just about today, as a resident 
of the Upper Gascoyne in 3 years time, 5 years time,
10 years time, what kinds of services and faciltiies will
you and your family need. This is the time to put 
forward your ideas and have your voice heard.  So
please take a moment to complete the survey and if
you can join us for the in person workshop at the 
Pavilion on the 25th of October from 6 to 8pm. 

The CRC is t urning 10!  You are Invit ed.
The Gascoyne Junction CRC is such an important part of the Upper Gascoyne community. On 
Wednesday October 19, we will be celebrating 10 years since the official opening with a FREE 
community birthday lunch. Join us for a BBQ with sausages and burgers and of course there will be 
birthday cake.  Not only does the CRC provide essential services to the community, but it also hosts 
memorable events that have been attended over the years from since the Opening.  
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Diners enjoyed a feast of local Gascoyne Food at the 
Gascoyne Junction Smoke and Stars Dinner, the last 
event of the 2022 Gascoyne Food Festival.  

Enjoying a night under the stars at the Junction Pub & 
Tourist Park, dinner guests enjoyed a night of great 
food, music by Grant and the chance to observe the 
rings of Saturn and Jupiter and four of her moons 
through telescopes with the Perth Observatory.  

Gascoyne Food Fest ival Sm oke & St ars Gascoyne 
Junct ion

St argazing in t he Gascoyne
It has been a big month of enjoying our Night Skies.  
The team from Perth Observatory joined the Rally the 
Range Event on Friday September 16 taking their 
telescopes onto the Kennedy Loop and providing 
amazing views of the night sky for participants.  The 
team followed up with another night of observations 
for the general public and diners at the Smoke and 
Stars Food Dinner on Saturday September 17. Again 
a reminder why Gascoyne Junction is going to be an 
incredible Astrotourism Town. 

This im age of  t he night  sky f rom  t he 
wat erhole in Gascoyne Junct ion was 
t aken by Craig Hansom  on a recent  visit  
t o Gascoyne Junct ion. 











TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups and not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER 
MONTH

A4 - $42.00

A5 - $26.00

A6 - $21.00

Business Card Size - $8.50

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get your business, your event, or 
your items for sale in front of the residents of the Shire of Upper 

Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space in the Gassy Gossip.  
Whether its for one month or year round this is the place to be 

seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au






















SMOKO TIME
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